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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING

Tuesday, July 9, 2013
7:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01843

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Juan Yepez, Mike Munday
Members Absent:
Robert Leblanc, Ron Contrado
Staff Present:
Rafael Abislaiman (via telephone conference), Barbara Zeimetz, Arthur Chilingirian, Tracy Myszkowski, Mary Kivell
I.
Approval of Minutes of May 22, 2013
A quorum being present Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 7:35 a.m. and called for a motion on the minutes of the May 22, 2013 meeting.

Motion by Mike Munday, seconded by Juan Yepez, to approve the minutes of the May 22, 2013 Planning Committee meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

II.
Reduce ITA Cap from $6,000 to $4,500
Arthur Chilingirian said that after conferring with Rafael and Barbara regarding the Individual Training Account cap he is suggesting the reduction of the cap from $6,000 to $4,500 in order to serve more people with less money due to funding cuts.  This past year, the average ITA cost $4,000 for Adults and $5,000 for Dislocated Workers.  We can easily transfer funds between these two grants.  Chili said that this cap is in line with most areas in the state.  He said that Youth ITAs would remain at the $6,000 maximum.
Motion by Mike Munday seconded by Juan Yepez to approve changing the maximum amount available for FY’14 Individual Training Account vouchers funded through the Workforce Investment Act for Adults and Dislocated Workers from $6,000 to $4,500.  Youth ITAs will remain at a maximum of $6,000.  Motion passed.

III.
Limit Access to ITA Training to Individuals from our Region
Chili said that, because of reduced funding and precedence in other regions, he recommends that the Board limit eligibility for ITAs to residents of our workforce region or dislocated workers who have been displaced from an employer within our region.  He reported that 80% of the FY’13 ITAs were for residents living in our region.  Of 27 customers residing outside our region, there were 8 who worked for employers in our region.  Mike Munday said that it makes sense to limit access as funding is allocated by region to serve that region.  Rafael Abislaiman said that he supports this idea as long as it clear that training is not delaying people from promptly getting good jobs.
Chili said that the state has submitted a $6m NEG grant proposal for long term dislocated workers (unemployed 27 weeks or more).  We will be getting some funding from the $3m they will actually receive. Neither the regional eligibility criteria nor the lower ITA CAP will apply to the individuals funded for training through that separate dislocated worker program.

Motion by Juan Yepez seconded by Mike Munday that beginning in July, 2013 Workforce Investment Act Individual Training Account funding will be limited to the residents of our workforce region or to  workers displaced from employers who employed them within our region.  Motion passed.

IV.
FY’14 Annual Plan
· Review of Attachment C – Planned System Changes

Barbara Zeimetz said that there are three required parts to be submitted as our Annual Plan.  She said that Attachment C describes any programmatic, infrastructure or organizational changes planned for FY’14, including those that will result from any budget reduction/augmentation.  The first item under this section is staff integration which involves cross training to provide services.  The focus of the integration plan is to more quickly triage customers coming in the door to ensure they receive appropriate employment services in the most efficient manner. The changes are intended to more quickly identify customers eligible for targeted services. They also respond to  declining resources both in finances and in staff.  
Chili and the state have been working on this for a number of months along with the WIB and also meeting with the labor unions.  They have agreed on a new model and Barbara referred to the attached flow chart.  The flow chart shows how every customer is routed through the system where all attend a Career Center Seminar for orientation on services.  They complete an Individual Needs Assessment (INA) and then targeted population groups are channeled and directed to the next set of services.  No customer will go looking for a job without a resume and if necessary they will attend a resume workshop for assistance with developing one.  This has been a long process with staff getting weekly training and it will be in place by the end of the first quarter.
Barbara said that the second piece is the UI changes which were initiated on July 1, 2013.  UI staff no longer provide one on one.  Claimants are now required to file on line or by telephone.  They have agreed to a transition period where UI staff will act as Navigators to assist claimants in navigating the system.  Mike Munday wondered if there is any way to monitor how many customers are using the computer and phone.  Chili said that there is no way to monitor the phone and said that the information is all in English which is a barrier for some of our clients.  The computer also is causing frustration with timing out people who hesitate with an answer.  He said that he has seen some people on the computer for five hours.  Those using the phone were told to call back in two hours.  He mentioned that they have bilingual UI staff for the phones.  Folks are given pamphlets and a phone number and are told they can go home and apply if they have a computer or by telephone.  
Chili said that 80% of our walk-in customers are Latino and 20% are Anglo.  He is worried about the Latino’s who are not fluent in English or computer literate.  Mike Munday said that we don’t want to see people give up.  Chili said if you are computer savvy you can complete the application in 45 minutes.  Barbara said that customers have been very comfortable coming in here and she was very concerned but is now grateful for the transition with UI staff here for one year.  Mike Munday said that the last thing someone who is laid off needs is difficulty filing their UI claim.  Chili also said that people who are frustrated take it out on his staff and he has a security guard.
Barbara continued with the third item; the impact of funding cuts.  She said that we have significant WIA cuts and have made the decision to close the Haverhill Career Center as of June 30, 2013.  The WIB and VWCC met with several Haverhill city officials in an effort to identify a more affordable location downtown to no avail.  Northern Essex Community College (NECC) offered space but it is minimal space and will only accommodate UI on line beginning next Monday.  NECC may have larger space available in November as they are moving their current book store but we need to work out the details.  Chili noted that the Haverhill Career Center was a full service center and now it would be a satellite.  A good percentage of our customers came through the Haverhill Center.  Mike asked about the Haverhill staff and Chili said that they are here now.  Barbara Zeimetz also said that this space is up the beginning of the year and notified the landlord that we need to go out to bid as we can’t negotiate down as a public entity.  Barbara thinks that there is a possibility we may need less space.
Barbara then said that after negotiations with the union there will be staff furloughs of one day per month for a total of twelve (12) unpaid furlough days beginning in July, 2013 for all but Director positions for a savings of $80,000.  Barbara said that in the past seven months we have eliminated or not re-filled 7 positions.  She said that we are anticipating at least two retirements in the next four months and without additional funding or other staff reductions, we have ten positions that will be eliminated by December 31, 2013.

Peter Matthews asked Barbara to explain the funding issues in the first quarter vs. the entire year and if there is any news on the last three quarters.  Barbara said that we know our WIA funding allocation for the year.  The reason we got whacked in the first quarter is due to a recission of left over funds from last year.  The impact is other funds from the state are in limbo and we are trying to fill the holes and continually adjusting the budget.  We did get and EPA grant which gives us some funds and YouthWorks funding was increased in a supplemental appropriation which will allow us to have 225 kids as opposed to 40 which is still less than the 274 youth we placed last year in worksites.  Barbara said that we will also get money for the Philips/Mersen NEG and she will keep the committee posted on changes as we go along.  Tracy Myszkowski said that we know the federal allocation for WIA adult and dislocated worker but DOL hasn’t released the funds to the state to distribute.  Everything has been delayed longer and the state did not release the funding they had.  Peter Matthews asked about Congress and WIA reauthorization.  Raphael said that the talk continues and proposals come and go but there is no guarantee as it has gone back and forth so many times.  He said that if it happens it will be a surprise.  So Peter Matthews said that there is nothing in the foreseeable future and Barbara said that we are hoping for other funding.  She said that we are applying everywhere for additional funds.
Finally, Barbara said that we have been in discussion with the City of Lawrence regarding a change in our fiscal relationship and we would like to be able to utilize our 501c3 for all funding other than WIA.  We need a new charter and agreement to complete our recertification that is due in December.  Rafael said that there may be a greater disposition to make a change on the part of the City.  They may also have cash flow issues in the future. We will continue to work with the city to provide general funds if needed before WIA funds arrive.  Ralph also said that RFPing the Career Center could be an additional cost saving measure.
· Review of Fiscal Year 2014 Budget Summary
Finance Director Tracy Myszkowski then explained the FY’14 Budget Summary.  She began with page 1 and said the budget is $6.5m with 60% salaries and fringe and includes a 2.5% union COL for FY’14.  She said that there is a $200,000 IT migration process cost to get off the state and on our own.  It includes start up costs such as contractors and software.  This is a big project and we expect it to be ready in January.  22% is allocated for customer training and support.  UI costs have been built in as we anticipate laying off 11 staff in December, 2013.  We also have a line item of $96,000 for GIC Retirees which is the retirement cost for healthcare and dental.  Tracy also said that DCS retains funding to support customer training for trade customers.  Page 2 was a listing of salaries and fringe and Page 3 is the funding.  Two NEG grant will end in December.  In FY’13 10 positions were eliminated and in FY’14 we anticipate that 12 will be eliminated.  The budget reflects ½ year salary for some people and UI payment from January – June, 2014.  Tracy said that our plan level funds whatever budget line item we don’t have information on. 
Barbara Zeimetz said that the Secretary last year said that training should have a 30% threshold and to alter it we need justification which we have.  We have Youth at 27%, Adult at 26%, and Dislocated Worker at 26%.  Peter Matthews then asked where we are in the process.  Tracy said the numbers and uncertainty are still very scary.  We again had the issue with the city not paying UI and their fair share in a timely manner. This has repeatedly delayed new fiscal year contracting and the receipt of funds. We started prompting this in April and recently asked for the state to help with the process.  Tracy said that once the FY’14 contract is released it normally takes one of two months.  Once the contract is approved we can draw down.
Peter asked what is happening with reduced first quarter funding. Rafael said that the problem is the unequal distribution of WIA funding for the four quarters.   The first quarter gets only about 8% and not 25% of FY 14 WIA funds.  He said that we will continue to work with the city to draw down on a loan basis if needed.  Tracy said that the city Finance Director is aware of the situation.

· FY’14 Program Summary Charts Wagner Peyser & WIA
Barbara then presented the Summary Chart for the plan with the total job seekers at 14,500 as she said that we anticipate less people coming in.  Barbara said that the WIA Adult program serves the most disadvantaged and has been reduced by 11%.  There will be 42 new and 75 carry ins for FY2014.  The WIA Dislocated Workers has higher numbers and the WIA Youth has the biggest changes.  Barbara explained that we have been offering training only to older youth with a high school diploma.  She said that leaves out a population in need of services.  She also spoke about an in school youth program at Haverhill High School for students at risk of not graduating that was very successful.  Twenty-three students were enrolled in the program and received academic support, mentoring, and work experience.  Eighteen of the enrolled graduated.  Given the number of barriers these youth faced, Barbara said that was a successful outcome and most are going on to college or jobs.  She said that we would like to RFP another program like this down this end of the valley.  Peter Matthews said that it is difficult to figure out the most effective way to help kids graduate and at what aged we need to get into the schools and find the most at risk kids.  He wondered if there is a way to privately fund activities at elementary schools.  
Mike Munday mentioned the Whittier’s senior class graduated only one student without a job so there must be a recipe there.  Chili said that in the old days students who didn’t want to go to college went to the vocational schools and learned a trade.  Now the vocational schools are preparing students for college and those who just want to learn a trade are turned away.  Those needing a trade are not accepted and the traditional schools are not offering trade courses.  
Ralph Abislaiman said, as mentioned at the Quarterly Board Meeting by Paul Harrington, most of the problems related to schooling is behavioral and not a lack of ability to learn. An increasing number of youth are disconnected from people, opportunities and established norms.  He said the vocational schools screen for school attendance, tardiness, discipline and delinquency and they just don’t enroll students with issues in those areas.  If money were not an object, we would approach kids Pre-K to prepare them for the world of work.  But how can we hold programs and people accountable for that much time?  Money and accountability are problems so WIA funds just target kids from age 14 and up.  
Mike Munday said that most programs don’t want to measure success for the long term.  It is our society, and cultural values that need to be addressed.  Barbara said that the students in the Haverhill program had folks they connected with to get support and that made a tremendous difference.  We need to provide training for out of school youth and perhaps incorporate a GED prep piece using occupational training as a carrot as there is nothing anywhere for these youth. Rafael said we should do that with non-WIA funds.  We also plan to fund group ITAs and another ISY proposal.  That concluded the FY’14 Annual Plan presentation.
Motion by Mike Munday, seconded by Juan Yepez, to approve the FY’14 Annual Plan as presented.  Motion passed.

V.
Other Business
There was no other business.
VI.
Adjourn
Having no further business Juan Yepez made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mike Munday seconded the motion and the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell,
Recorder
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